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W r i t i n g 
C e n t e r  S t a f f

Maria Cipollone 
Writing Specialist	

Like its myriad 
predecessors, this first edition 
of Cabrini’s Writing Center 
Newsletter begins headed due 
North.  That is, we resurrect 
the declarations in Stephen 
M. North’s breakthrough 
essay, “The Idea of the 
Writing Center” in which he 
challenges assumptions about 
the role of the college writing 

center.  North tells us, “[I]
n a writing center the object 
is to make sure that writers, 
and not necessarily their 
texts, are what get changed 
by instruction” (435). North’s 
semantic debate makes clear 
the role of the Writing Center: 
one of companion in the 
journey of writing (as opposed 
to a mechanic who merely 
corrects comma splices).

This is the offer we present 

to the Cabrinian community:  
let us join you on your written 
expedition.  While the Writing 
Center can solve your problems 
using APA citation style and 
ellipses (…), we really want 
to help you channel your inner 
writer—however reticent or 
ebullient, please bring him or 
her to Cabrini’s Writing Center.  
You see, we at the Writing 
Center share the notion that 
engaging in academic writing 

is a campus-wide practice 
that lives and breathes with 
the support of its faculty, 
staff, and students.  We invite 
you to explore the practice of 
writing as a type of ongoing 
voyage that benefits healthy 
communication.  Writing is one 
key practice that gives voice 
to the vital thoughts of the 
college community, generating 
momentum in its every draft.

So, we invite (as our 

many ancestor centers have) 
Cabrini faculty, staff and 
students to accept our offer of 
companionship at the Writing 
Center.  We will happily assist 
you with the basics (vocabulary, 
mechanics, and grammar)-
-but more importantly, we 
will join you in the journey of 
your writing, the exploration 
of your thoughts, and the 
quest for your authentic voice.  

That’s not what I meant! (We at the Writing Center want to make sure your words are taken in the right context.)

Lisa A. Ratmansky
Director, CTL

In this 50th year providing 
a values-driven liberal arts 
education, President Antoinette 
Iadarola’s strong leadership 
continues to encourage each of 
us to “dare to dream.” As Cabrini 
College prepares to welcome its 
new President, Dr. Marie George, 
we all also recognize that we are 
in a moment of transition.  And, 
as we each seek to express our 
gratitude to Dr. Iadarola in our 
own ways, I thought to pause 
for a tiny moment and reflect 
on transitions great and small.

Those of us who teach the 
process of writing know that 
crafting strong transitions—

whether between paragraphs 
or college presidents—leads 
to greater unity, coherence, 
and development of innovative 
ideas.  Sharing one’s vision with 
clarity is at the heart of all idea 
stewardship: be it in literary essays, 
historical analyses, business 
case studies, scientific reports, 
or presidential administrations.

When I think of effective 
paragraphs and their transitions, 
adapting three commonly 
accepted conventions is key: 
holding to one main idea per 
paragraph, creating logical and 
verbal bridges between focal 
points, and always making 
sure that as writers we help 
our readers see clearly how we 
know what we claim to know. 

As a paragraph is an intentional 
grouping of sentences focused 
on championing a single topic, 
so too is a values-driven college 
an intentional grouping of 
committed scholars, students, 
and staff who believe in making a 
difference—locally and globally. 

That is why the Writing 
Center at Cabrini College is so 
pleased to join in celebrating Dr. 
Iadarola’s legacy and welcoming 
Dr. George’s arrival: by valuing 
each paragraph’s contribution 
to the whole, by valuing each 
student’s contribution to the 
community, we are each led to 
value an education that matters—
an education of the heart.

All Destinations Point Northward: The Writing Center as Travel Companion

Welcoming Transitions: 
From Presidents to Paragraphs

©  john callahan, distrubuted by levin represents



Parlez Vous ‘Peer Tutor’? Peer Tutors as Polyglots

Making English Instruction a Little More “ComFitable”
Tracie Kennedy
Coordinator for the Writing Center

		
In the realms of secondary and postsecondary 

English instruction, grammar has been the 
metaphorical equivalent of root canal-–and not just for 
students.   Well aware that most students do not share 
our love of the intricacies of language, we teachers 
take on the added pressure of trying to “sell” grammar 
lessons, often to students whose interest tends to run 
along those best reflected by the archetypal bored 
Algebra student:  “WHEN are we going to have to 
know this??!” My favorite comment was from the 
student who insisted she would never have to worry 
about grammar since she would “hire a secretary to 
do all that for me” (as though proofreading were on 
the level of, say, taking out the trash).  Happily, just as 
technology has made root canal easier to bear, so too 
has it rendered grammar instruction much less painful.

Since the early 80’s, computer-aided instruction 
(CAI) has been seen as the miracle innovation that 
would help excite students about more tedious 
concepts such as grammar by allowing them to 
learn at their own pace and receive individualized 
feedback, thereby increasing interest, motivation, 
and hence, learning.  In addition, of course, the 
idea of interactive graphics (Pictures that moved!  
A computer prompt that addresses you by name!) 
was enough to give us teacher geeks goose bumps.

Students of today would likely be shocked at 
the primitive nature of those early programs–-a 
comparison would be similar to asking a student to 
join you in a game of ‘Pong.’ They were, however, for 
their time, innovative, and they have paved the way 
for many levels of advancement that students of today 
take well for granted since advanced technology is 
now an integral part of their earliest play and learning 
experiences–a fact any toy store or child’s section 
of your local Borders will demonstrate vividly.   

And yet, an effective web-based grammar tool that 
walks the delicate line between age-appropriate and 
educationally accessible is not as easy to find as it 
should be.  (Someday, in my fantasy, I will design 
the grammar version of Guitar Hero, which will be 
a smash, and I’ll retire to my mountain cabin in New 
Mexico to write my memoir with Natalie Goldberg 
and Barbara Kingsolver.  But that’s another story….)

But since, apparently, at least some portion of my 
destiny (lucrative royalties or no) is to continue to 
sell whoever will listen on the primacy of effective 
communication, I offer here my own little grammar 
commercial.  In my nearly 20 years of teaching various 
levels of college English, I’ve yet to see a program 
with the accessibility, versatility, and creativity of 
Communication Fitness (ComFit), a Connecticut-
based company with a snappy little Web site that 
does a much better job than flashier, more expensive 
models at presenting simple, clear instruction in all 

those obscure grammar rules that are just so hard to 
keep straight sometimes.  Check it out at www.comfit.
com, or stop by the Writing Center for a guided demo.  
The Center for Teaching & Learning has recently 

purchased a subscription, so if it’s a tool you’d like 
to use more regularly–be you teacher or student, we 
can also sign you up for an account and show you 
how to use it to your best advantage.  You can take 
an assessment to receive personalized instructional 
modules or select your own topics to review from 
an extensive list.  Either way, I think you’ll learn 
something and have a bit of fun–which is the kind of 
experience that gives us teacher geeks goose bumps. 

Jessica Gruber ‘10
Writing Tutor

The Peer Tutoring Program is a great chance for 
a student to help others and for one to improve vital 
leadership and communication skills.  Why become a 
Peer Tutor you might ask?  The answers are diverse.  
For me, the chance to become a Peer Tutor brought 
with it the chance to share my enthusiasm for writing 
with others.  I decided that tutoring would provide me 
with the opportunity to help other students with the 
difficult process of writing.  However, at the Writing 
Center I discovered that students helped me instead. 

For instance, working at the Writing Center has 
allowed me to improve my own writing skills and 
has helped me to be more creative in my thinking so 
that I might better help students brainstorm ideas for 
their papers.  Most importantly, being a peer tutor has 
shown me the significance of thoughtful communica-
tion.  I knew that communicating through the writ-
ten word was important, having worked with words 
everyday—manipulating them in papers and stack-
ing them up as weapons to fight and prove the battle 
that was my thesis—but I soon discovered I had a lot 
to learn about words.  For instance, I quickly discov-
ered that not only was it essential to be aware of what 
I was saying to a tutee, but also how I was saying it.

Language is the key element that defines a tu-
toring session.  A tutor must be able to discern 
and utilize language in such a way that allows 
the tutee to best comprehend the lessons being 
taught.  In this way, a tutor must be a polyglot: a 
speaker and master of many languages.  The fol-
lowing story recounts one of my experiences as a 
multi-linguist, stressing just how vital language is.

Towards the end of the spring semester I had a stu-

dent show up (albeit fifteen minutes late for her 45-
minute session) and put my knowledge and mastery 
of languages to the test.  From her stressed demeanor 
and rapid speech, it appeared she wanted to test me 
right from the start.  Still, I smiled pleasantly and asked 
how I could help her today—only to have her respond 
that she didn’t believe the Writing Center could help 
her; she was merely here as a last resort since her 
professor had refused to look at her paper again until 
she saw a tutor.  I tried to use positive encourage-
ment to improve her outlook on the situation and re-
assured her that we had thirty minutes to focus on her 
paper—enough time to make some serious headway.  
As it turned out, however, I actually only had twen-
ty minutes to help her as she used up quite a bit of 
time printing out both her assignment and her paper.

When she flopped down angrily in the seat next to 
mine, I asked if she would feel comfortable reading 
the paper out loud.  Knowing that she had to present 
her paper, I imagined that having her read it would 
not only help both of us discern how the words should 
flow, but also would encourage her to catch her own 
mistakes.  I was wrong.  She insisted that such a tech-
nique wouldn’t help her and after some attempts at 
encouragement from me, she adamantly refused to 
do so.  I quickly regrouped and readjusted my plan by 
taking the pressure off of her by switching languages.  
Next, I offered to read the paper for myself, silently.  
Such a suggestion was also rejected when the tutee 
pulled the paper towards her and forcibly told me that I 
couldn’t read the paper as it was not yet in presentation 
form.  Essentially, she had not re-worked the assign-
ment into a speech that she could give to an audience.  

At this point I thought I had just been given a win-
dow of opportunity, a chance to try another language.  
I asked her a question—which I was sure would turn 

the session in a more constructive direction.  Realiz-
ing that she had no outline yet for writing her speech, 
I suggested that we make one, hoping that once a 
clear vision of the new assignment was put in place, 
the tutee would feel less stressed about her speech.  
That idea was received half-heartedly.  Still, I was 
sure I was onto something and decided to give it a 
try and see where it would lead us.    I went on to ask 
the tutee what she was thinking of putting into her 
speech and what recommendations her professor had 
made.  The answers garnered were some variation of 
“I don’t know” or “I’m not sure.”  To keep the ses-
sion on track I tried to make a few suggestions, but 
when I asked if she thought any of these ideas were 
practical, the answers invariably came back: “No.”

Realizing that my various techniques, attempts 
to reframe the session and my linguistic strate-
gies were not getting us anywhere (and since the 
session was almost up), I asked the tutee the one 
question that finally did change the session’s tone: 
“Would you like to sign up for another appoint-
ment?”  I noticed later that week that she had indeed 
made several other appointments.  Perhaps I wasn’t 
able to help her in all the ways that I would have 
liked, but I am confident that another tutor could.

Most tutoring sessions are so positive and in no 
way resemble the one I just described.  Yet all ses-
sions require the tutor to have a strong mastery of 
several different languages.  If one approach doesn’t 
work, the tutor has to be prepared to switch languag-
es and to be able to figure out exactly what style is 
best for the tutee.  After all, what works best in the 
end does not have to do with what the tutor says but 
with how a tutee feels and what a tutee comprehends.

The MRC makes learning math fun.
Jacquie and Diane* get the job done. 

Whether it’s calculus or solving equations,
They help students on every occasion

To feel that Math is Number One!

*Jacquie Lavely and Diane Devanney are professional 
Math tutors that can be found in SET 318.

Writing Center’s the place to give birth
To ideas of substance and worth

We’ll punch up your drafts
The before’s and the aft’s

And the third and the fourth and the firth!

-Tracie Kennedy, Writing Center Coordinator

Well aware that most students do not 
share our love of the intricacies of 
language, we teachers take on the 

added pressure of trying to sell 
grammar lessons.



Meg Mikovits
Professional Writing Tutor

During my first year of college, my composition 
teacher invited a tutor to visit our class and talk to us 
about the Writing Center, and my history professor 
devoted half a class period to marching us across 
campus to personally give us a tour of the center. Still, 
I didn’t go. I was a decent writer, and I’d somehow 
gotten the impression that the Writing Center was 
for people who didn’t have a handle on comma 
usage or were flunking out of their English classes.

Why did I think those things? I’m still not sure. 
However, the following year I became a Writing 
Center tutor myself, and at that point I began to 
realize that I wasn’t alone in forming misconceptions 
about the Writing Center. At this point I’ve tutored 
writing for a number of years, and in four different 
Writing Centers. Everywhere, students have the 
same (often incorrect) ideas about what the Writing 
Center is—and, unfortunately, those ideas stop a lot 
of students from visiting us. Below are some insiders’ 
secrets that may help both students and professors 
to understand who we are and what we strive to do: 

Secret #1: We Do More than 
Correct Grammar Mistakes. 

In fact, grammar is typically not at the top of our 
list of concerns. While it’s true that we can and will 
help you work through the complexities of grammar 
and mechanics rules, that’s not our main purpose or 
goal. Because our aim is to produce better writers, 
we want to help you work on your organization, 
your thesis, your transitions—all those pieces that 
let you convey your ideas as clearly as possible. 
If your confusion about commas is standing in the 
way of your writing success, we’ll be glad to help 
you get over that hurdle, but we’ll approach the 
issue by teaching you to spot your own errors and 
giving you strategies to correct them in the future.

	

Secret #2: Really Good Writers 
Use the Writing Center Too. 

All writers benefit from thoughtful feedback. 
Even published authors consult with editors and 
other writing professionals. The Writing Center isn’t 
just for students who struggle with basic writing 
skills; we love working with writers of all abilities. 

Secret #3: The Writing Center 
Isn’t Just for English Papers. 

At its core, writing is about conveying information 
and communicating effectively—and that’s important 
regardless of what discipline you’re in. Bring us your 
half-written history paper, your outlined philosophy 
thesis, your brainstorming notes from religious studies 
and we’ll facilitate the next steps of your writing process.

Secret #4: We Focus on Process 
More than Content.

Because we emphasize strengthening the structure 
and clarity of your writing, we can work with you 
no matter what you’re writing about. We are very 
good at giving you advice or helping you find 
direction with your writing. Writing Center tutors are 
talented writers who have had training that prepares 
them to think critically across the disciplines.	

Secret #5: We Can’t Guarantee 
You an A. 

Though we are confident that the Writing Center 
consistently helps students improve their writing, we 
don’t make any promises that you’ll come away from 
your tutoring session with an A paper. We can help you 
work towards that A if you visit early and visit often. 

Secret #6: Good Writing Takes 
Time. 

A 30- or 45-minute session with a tutor will 
most likely result in the start of some great 
improvements to your paper, but plan for follow-up 
sessions if you’d like to make substantial revisions.

Secret #7: You Don’t Need to 
Bring a Completed Draft. 

If you’ve just received an assignment and have no 
idea how to get started, we’ll brainstorm with you 
to come up with a plan. If you know what you’re 
going to write about, we’ll suggest ways to organize 
your notes and research materials to develop the 
structure of your paper. If you schedule a visit with 
us early in the writing process to talk through major 
issues (like organization and argument), we’ll likely 
save you lots of time proofreading sentences and 
paragraphs that may change dramatically or even 
disappear as your main ideas come into greater focus.

Secret #8: We Won’t Write Your 
Papers for You. 

It’s your writing, and in the Writing Center, 
you’re in control. We’ll do everything we can 
to provide support as you write—we’ll point 
out areas of your paper that are awkward or 
confusing, and we’ll also point out what you’ve 
done really well! We’ll answer your questions 
about your writing, and we’ll help you to present 
your thoughts in the most effective way possible.

	

Secret #9: There’s No Secret 
Formula for Writing Effectively.  

There are lots of strategies for producing good, 
clear writing. To become a proficient writer, part 
of your job is to experiment with different styles, 
formats, and voices. At the Writing Center, we’ll 
help you figure out what’s working and what’s not, 
and we can also suggest some tricks that you might 
not have thought about trying. In the process, we 
might even help you learn about yourself as a writer.

Top Secret Secret #10: 
We’re Free, Friendly and Fun, and We’ll 
Give You Food.

You’ve made it through our first nine secrets, so now 
you get to learn the real secret of the Writing Center. These 
Four Fs help us create a welcoming, non-threatening, 
candy-filled atmosphere with knowledgeable 
tutors who truly enjoy working with writers. 

When I was an undergraduate it took me 
way too long to figure out the benefits of the 
Writing Center. Now that you know our top secret 
secret, don’t hesitate to come see us in SET 110. 

Christine Graf ‘09
Writing Tutor

Writing Across the Curriculum (WAC) supports 
the goal of all Cabrini College students having 
excellent writing skills no matter their majors.  
While some students pick their majors based 
on the amount of writing they’d have to do, 
clear and cogent communication is first on the 
list of qualifications for most job applications.  

As an English and communication major here at 
Cabrini College, I write in a variety of genres.  What I 
was unsure of is just how much academic writing other 
disciplines were doing.  Naturally, my investigation 
started with an English professor, Dr. Seth Frechie.  

“I think writing instruction is, or should 
be, a shared responsibility among faculty 
at our school,” Dr. Seth Frechie said.

“Each discipline has its own conventions 
that are appropriately the responsibility of 
department faculty to convey to their majors.”

Frechie feels that writing at Cabrini College should 
be a large part of a student’s curriculum within all 
majors, but the real question is just how much Writing 
Across the Curriculum is actually implemented within 
majors that are typically not seen as writing-intensive.  
Professor Jeanne Komp, Assistant Professor of graphic 
design, was the next professor that came to mind.  

Graphic design is a hands-on major for which 
students create different projects on the computer.  

One would think that little writing would be 
involved, but Komp feels that although she teaches 
an applied art, her students should be required to 
write, especially in upper-level design courses.

“Assignments directly relate to the quality of 
writing one must produce as a working design 
professional.  Their writing must exemplify their 
ability to articulate and critique a concept as 
well as explain a visual strategy,” Komp said. 

On the other hand, Dr. David Dunbar, Associate 
Professor of biology, noted that many of Cabrini’s 
science courses are not writing-intensive—
but he feels that this situation is changing. 

“I think there is a lot of improvement to be made in 
the science curriculum to help students to have more 
of a writing component in the science courses that 
they take—particularly in their majors,” Dunbar said. 

“I think science professors could really offer 
their students a lot if they included more writing.” 
Dunbar went on to explain the difficulty he and his 
colleagues often face. Dunbar feels that “the difficult 
part is that..most science professors are content-
driven.  Students are getting so much information as 
it is; there is a less of an opportunity for writing.”

Opportunities for writing within particular 
disciplines is a question I posed to Dr. John Brown, 
Associate Professor of mathematics.  Brown explains 
that he does not incorporate mathematical writing 
into the courses that are part of the core curriculum, 
but does so in courses for mathematics majors.

“I don’t think mathematics needs to be as 
writing-intensive as other disciplines,” Brown 
said.  But “in math we have a required course 
called Mathematical Proofs, and I require my 
students to write logical mathematical proofs.”

“I personally look to see how they [students] 
communicate their math concepts and apply them.” 

Whether it is writing senior theses, grant proposals,  
graphics design briefs, mathematical proofs, biology 
journal articles, or literary critiques—the basic 
concept is that students are developing the skills 
needed to be successful in their careers. Professors 
from all disciplines seem to agree that without 
writing it would be hard to function as a professional; 
therefore, more writing within one’s particular major 
will make one a more effective communicator. 

“You need to be able to explain what 
you are doing using the terminology of 
your discipline,” Brown said.	

“Your work might be great, but if you can’t 
put it in words and make it convincing, it might 
not look great to a reviewer,” Dunbar said. 

“It’s not a responsibility that can be managed by one 
department. The whole idea of WAC is about building 
a culture of writing at our college,” Frechie said. 

It is important to see just how Writing Across 
the Curriculum can benefit a student in all the 
disciplines.  There are different types of writing,  
but in the end it is all about communicating ideas.  

Writing Across the Curriculum at Cabrini College

Nine Secrets of the Writing Center

Writing Center 
located in 
SET 110



Meghan Smith ‘10
Writing Tutor

It’s 10:30  on a Thursday morning. I’m sitting in my 
room alone at my desk in pajama pants and a sweatshirt 
scrambling to get the last page and a half of my 
psychology paper done that is due at 11:05. I’m pulling 
out every trick I know—making periods 13.5 font, 
changing some margins—anything I can do to meet 
the length requirement. Finally, 15 minutes after class 
has started, I throw on a hat and my glasses and race to 
class to hand in “the worst paper I have ever written.”

Rewind to the night before. It’s 2:30 a.m. and I’m 
staring at my computer screen—the only source of light 
since my roommates had gone to bed hours before—at 
three terribly written pages of my psychology paper. 
Only three or four more pages to go, but I don’t know 
what else to write. I’ve been hit with writer’s block. 

Writer’s block is a common problem faced by 
many students which is often caused by conflicting 
emotions. For me, these conflicting emotions consist 
of a hectic schedule and the difficult task of starting 
a paper. My friends often say, “You’re a writing 
tutor! Why is it so hard for you to start a paper?” 
Truth be told, I’m a strong writing tutor because I 
understand the struggles of writing first-hand and 
have learned how to overcome these obstacles.

When writing a paper, you may find the transition 
from thoughts to words on paper seems daunting. 
Despite the feeling of complete helplessness, 
there are two types of strategies for dealing with 
writer’s block: the routine and the intentional.

Routine strategies for dealing with writer’s block 
are often habitual: using trial and error, insisting on a 
perfect draft, and waiting for inspiration. Trial and error 
is a result of our short-term memory. By trying to juggle 
all the possible ways in which to phrase something, 
students often simply repeat the rejected phrases 

continuously in their heads. The best way to avoid this 
problem is to make a quick list of alternative phrases. 

In my experience, I have found this issue to be 
one of the most difficult  to tackle when I am writing 
papers. I’m constantly forgetting what I wanted to 
write or trying to come up with different words so that 
I don’t end up repeating myself. By writing out a few 
short phrases and looking up synonyms, this problem 
has now become almost obsolete. I jot everything 
down as soon as it comes to my head and place it at 
the bottom of my paper; this strategy makes it easier 
for me to check what I wanted to say and is a simple 
way to organize my thoughts. I also find myself 
sitting at lunch or walking around campus when a 
really good sentence or idea will pop into my head,  

so I take out my cell phone and text it to myself.
There are two strategies I have learned 

that have helped me immensely with my 
writer’s block: note-taking and freewriting. 

Note-taking is the practice of quickly jotting 
down ideas and phrases as they occur. This way, your 
thoughts are laid out and will be easier to organize 
. Flow charts, outlines, concept webs, and pictures 
are also helpful. In college, I have come to obsess 
over note-taking. The writing standards students are 
expected to live up to in college greatly surpass the 

standards set in high school. After quickly learning 
about this difference, I became an obsessive note-taker. 
Before every paper I write, I usually have a few pages 
of hand-written or typed up notes on the topic. They 
never really flow nor are they in any sequential order; 
rather, they serve as a guide in organizing my papers.

Freewriting is a strategy that can be used 
when students are stalled, frustrated, and stuck—
experiencing an extreme writer’s block. Try sitting 
down for ten minutes and writing everything you 
know about the topic. When you can’t think of 
anything else, Natalie Goldberg says in her book 
Writing Down the Bones, “Write the last sentence 
you wrote over and over again until a new thought 
occurs.” This strategy is also a helpful way to 
uncover ideas. The main purpose of freewriting 
is to get the mind thinking and words flowing. 

Freewriting is the strategy I use the most. Every 
paper I write has bolded sentences and words which 
indicate to me that I want to change them at some 
point. By using freewriting, I find it is easier to move 
on from a sentence I am struggling with to the next 
idea. It allows me to go back after I finish the majority 
of my paper and re-examine what I wrote and then 
decide with clearer vision how I want to fix it.

I consider myself a pretty conscientious student, yet 
I am the biggest procrastinator, which inevitably leads 
to writer’s block. As college students, we all have our 
plates so full with classes, jobs, and maintaining a 
social life that our studies sometimes fall through the 
cracks and are left to the last minute. If you are sitting 
at your computer with a serious case of writer’s block, 
I challenge you to freewrite for an entire paragraph, 
break away from your normal writing patterns 
and just write down ideas and seemingly random 
sentences. All you have to do is wait for the storm 
to pass and your creative juices will start flowing. 

Shannon Winters ‘10
Writing Tutor

In recent years, the internet has made it easier 
for high school and college students to plagiarize 
(paraphrase or copy directly without proper 
attribution). Deceptively convenient sites like 
Wikipedia seem to offer a wealth of information, but 
in reality, information that is on a website one day 
could be quite different the next day. Additionally, in 
high school, many students are not taught how to cite 
sources properly or how to write a research paper, 
leaving them unsure and unprepared for college-level 
expectations.  Often, too, students can plagiarize 
unintentionally because they do not know where to 
find resources to guide them. As a result of these 
missed opportunities, students may get brought up 
on charges of Academic Dishonesty (another aspect 
of college that they may not fully understand). This 
unfortunate circumstance is something that I see on a 
weekly basis, as both a Writing Center tutor and as a 
member of the Academic Honesty Board.	

Students must understand that when they use a 
source, it is not their information nor their thoughts; 
the source’s content belongs to another human being. 
We are all entitled to our opinions, but we are also 
entitled to have exclusivity over and credit for these 
opinions—especially when they have been published. 
Students often get in trouble when they think that they 
can summarize information without having to cite it 
because they assume the professor will know it was 
not their original opinion. Wrong. Anything that is an 
original thought must be cited as another person’s; 

even when presenting their own original ideas, students 
should take care to show connections to others’ work.

Professors are obligated to inform students before 
filling out an Academic Honesty Violation Charge 
Form, which students must sign and date if they admit 
to the charge. If students do not sign the form, the 
charge stands and is turned over to Academic Affairs.  
The entire Academic Honesty Policy can be found 
on pages 49-52 of the Cabrini College 2007-2008 
Undergraduate Catalog, and I would urge students 

to make themselves familiar with the procedures. 
On page 49, it states: “The principal objective of the 
Cabrini College Policy on Academic Honesty is to 
encourage a dynamic, open and honest intellectual 
climate based on the personal and academic integrity 
of all members.” It further outlines how honesty, 
trust, fairness, respect, and responsibility should 
be emphasized and fostered across the campus by 
students, faculty, and administrators alike. Too many 
students associate the Academic Honesty Board 

with imposing further penalties and punishments on 
students, but this association is a misconception. The 
Academic Honesty Board allows students to present 
their cases to a board of both students and faculty 
who will be objective and fair in their decisions.

Plagiarism is not the only form of Academic 
Dishonesty. Cheating, theft of testing material, 
falsifying information, among other violations all 
fall under the jurisdiction of the Academic Honesty 
Board and Academic Affairs. I would urge all 
students to make themselves aware not only of the 
Academic Honesty policies, but also with sources 
they can use to help them cite properly. If you ever 
have any doubts, the Holy Spirit Library Staff are 
another valuable resource; the Library website has 
a wealth of information, including many scholarly 
databases. The Writing Center staff and tutors are 
also available to help you work on your papers and 
to help you formulate your in-text citations and 
works cited page. When all else fails, do not hesitate 
to talk to your professors; they do not want you to 
fail and would be more than happy to offer their 
help. Writing professors Gerald Graff and Cathy 
Birkenstein argue that when you write and research, 
you enter a conversation with others who care about 
a topic, a problem, a question.  You show respect to 
the community of thinkers and to your own ideas 
when you help your readers hear the voices of your 
sources in dialogue with your own.  (See their book 
They Say, I Say: The Moves that Matter in Academic 
Writing).

Writer’s Block Getting You Down?

Academic Honesty in the Age of Information

“Truth be told, I’m a strong 
writing tutor because I 

understand the struggles of 
writing first-hand and have 
learned how to overcome 

these obstacles.”

We are all entitled to our 
opinions, but we are also 

entitled to have exclusivity 
over these opinions when 

they are published.

Center for Teaching & Learning
Make an appointment today!


